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17 July 2006

Dear Sir

HBF Response South Kesteven LDF:  Core Strategy Preferred Options

Thank you for asking the Home Builders Federation to comment on the above, the HBF has considered the document and makes the following comments in accordance with the consultation response form.

Preferred Option 1

The HBF acknowledges that the strategy aims to concentrate development within the urban areas.  However, the strategy must also recognise that the provision of market housing is fundamental to the success of rural areas.  

For example:

· Economic prosperity is synonymous to the provision of market housing, a potential consequence of not providing rural market housing is that the rural economy will collapse which would result in an unsustainable and unviable community;

· Market housing is the predominant delivery vehicle for affordable housing, particularly in rural areas.  Therefore, without a significant proportion of market housing, issues of affordability will worsen further; and 

· Advances in ICT are enabling more home working opportunities.  This is conducive to sustainable development and should be encouraged.  Therefore more market housing attributed to this sector should be considered.

In terms of the sequential approach, this method of site identification is flawed.  The emerging PPS3 advocates site analysis through the sustainability test.  For example, it may be more sustainable to develop a PDL site in a rural area over a greenfield site in an urban area.  Preferred Option 1 should be revised to reflect this. 

Preferred Option 4

The housing provision identified within Core Strategy is based upon the RSS figure of 9,200 dwellings in the period 2001-2021.  This equates to an annual average build rate of 460 dwellings per year.  However, when examining previous completions (Period 1990-2005) the average annual build rate is 698 dwellings.  As identified within the South Kesteven Annual Monitoring Report (December, 2005), the highest annual completion rates have been experienced over the last two years (700+ dwellings per annum).  Therefore, historically, this identifies increased growth within the district.  

In addition, both the RSS and Core Strategy figures do not take into consideration the most recent Sub Regional Household Projections (ODPM, Released on 14th March 2006).  The projections identify that over the period of 2001-2021 there will be 13,000 additional households, 3,800 more than what is planned for within the Core Strategy.  This would equate to an annual average of 650 dwellings constructed per year, which is 190 more than currently proposed.

In conclusion, by reducing the housing allocations to 9,200 dwellings over the planned period the Core Strategy would constrain growth within South Kesteven and have detrimental consequences in terms of;

· securing good quality affordable housing;

· stimulating economic growth; and

· sustaining viable market towns and rural communities.  

All of which are essential to achieving the vision set out within the South Kesteven Core Strategy.
Also, the existence of in-migration cannot be ignored or stopped and as such must be catered for in any estimate of housing requirement.  

A greater amount of housing provision would provide flexibility in terms of the deliverability of sites.  For example, should some sites not come forward as programmed an over allocation would ensure the fluid continuous delivery of housing over the planned period.

In accordance with emerging guidance PPS 3, the Local Planning Authority should ensure there is at least a five-year supply of housing which is developable.  The HBF would encourage a high supply of housing land beyond a five-year supply within the bank.  By having a greater supply, the Local Planning Authority could easily respond to changing circumstances, for example, an upsurge in the economy.  An appropriate phasing policy, Core Policy 5, would be the mechanism to bring forward land should the need arise.
Furthermore, the implementation of a moratorium within the rural area could potentially have disastrous consequences.  The HBF considers that the Council have hastily attempted to ‘plan, monitor and manage,’ but have actually implemented a policy of ‘prevent, monitor and manage.’

The imminent RSS review will be revising housing numbers to take account of the recent household projections.  In essence, South Kesteven will soon be presented with a revised housing requirement, where the overall number of houses being sought in the RSS will increase significantly.   

The HBF accepts that the District has achieved a high number of completions and commitments in relation to its modest Structure Plan requirement to 2021, however the plan making system is about ensuring a supply of land that is available, suitable and viable.  The District is effectively ‘turning off the tap’ in rural areas because it feels that with completions and commitments in place, the allocations in the Plan and windfall allowance will give a modest over supply of housing for the period until 2021. 

It appears shortsighted to consider that preventing new housing land from coming forward in rural areas.  The Council should be actively looking to ensure it maintains a supply of land and retains developer interest, if it is to minimise the inherent delays that go with needing to implement a ‘step change’ and increase housing land availability.  

The Council is attempting to remain in conformity with the existing strategic policy, but one must question that decision when the revision of the RSS is well underway and all parties are accepting that an increase in housing requirements is imminent. 

The HBF would urge the Council to be more proactive and forward thinking in its approach.  The Council should not to restrict supply for what will effectively be a short period of time and yet take considerably longer for the industry to respond to when the supply ‘tap’ is turned back on again.

Preferred Option 5

The shortage of affordable housing will not be addressed without greater increase in the provision of housing across the whole spectrum.  Where affordable housing is sought to be subsidised by open market housing, this will not come forward without a substantial increase in the provision of open market housing to accommodate it.  Furthermore, where an excessively high level of affordable housing is sought, as is currently the case in the proposed Core Strategy, this is likely to prevent sites coming forward and thus hamper the provision of both affordable and or open market housing.  

The HBF objects to the level of affordable housing being sought by the Core Strategy without identification of individual sites ability to meet such a requirement.  The proposed level of affordable housing requirement is likely to result in sites not coming forward and a slowing rate in delivery.  This will further lead to a rise in house prices and increased pressure for affordable houses.

In addition, the policies stipulate a high threshold for the provision of affordable housing and do not take account of the economics of the development of individual sites.  The policies should therefore introduce flexibility, allowing for a lower level of contribution where justified and raising the threshold to more realistic levels.  

The affordable housing target is based upon a 2005 Housing Needs Assessment.  It is important to note that such surveys are now changing and the Government is to place increased emphasis on Housing Market Assessments.  It is acknowledged that the Council is currently underway with HMA work, however, the HBF is concerned that until this work is complete the present policy is not founded on a robust and credible evidence base.

The HBF is concerned that the split between rented and shared equity provision is broad brush and does not take account of the local requirements associated with each site as it comes forward and the changing circumstances of the area.  Regard should be had to the needs of the local community.
Preferred Option 7 and 14

The HBF believes that energy efficiency/ conservation in new homes will be best achieved through the Building Regulations. Experience has shown that the established system of building control in England and Wales provides a reliable framework for the control of health, safety and energy efficiency/ conservation matters within buildings.  With very few exceptions, national rules are applied consistently.  The Federation cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency/ conservation, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative requirement to those contained within the Building Regulations.

The Federation, on behalf of the industry, works closely with Government, BRAC, BRE and others, regarding Building Regulation changes, in order to agree changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable technical risks.

Changes to standards/ requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change.  For this reason we would ask that the requirement for dwellings be to achieve a high level of energy efficiency, without stipulating a specific criteria to be met.

In terms of Preferred Option 14, the HBF considers that the requirement for ‘large scale developments to be constructed so as to meet level 5 of the emerging national Code for Sustainable Buildings’ as unacceptable, particularly as the criteria for achieving Level 5 is yet to be confirmed.  In addition, an initial analysis has identified that the cost implications involved in achieving level 5 would be vast and would result in the development being unviable. 
The HBF wholly agree that homes must be built to high environmental standards to manage their energy usage and water consumption. However, the methods for doing so must be robust, consumer friendly and cost efficient. Under the latest revision of building regulations, new homes will be 40% more energy efficient than those built five years ago, and they are as much as six times more energy efficient than their Victorian and Edwardian counterparts. 

Preferred Option 15

The Core Strategy should detail how expenditure of any contributions resulting from the policy would be identified and related to specific projects.  Circular 05/05 requires that where contributions are required to be pooled local authorities should demonstrate the direct relationship between the development and the infrastructure and the “fair and reasonable scale of the contribution being sought”.  In addition there should be a clear audit trial between the contribution made and the infrastructure provided.  

I hope you find these comments useful.  

Yours faithfully

Hanna Mawson

Regional Planner 

Midlands and South West 

Please note the change of name to the Home Builders Federation and our change of address below.  Please can you amend your records accordingly.

